



TABLE OF CONTENTS

About Anderson University	4
Message from the Chief of Police	5
About the Annual Crime Report	6
Overview of the Campus Police Department	7
Law Enforcement	7
Campus Security Programs	7
Police Records	7
Overview of the Office of Campus Safety	8
Patrols on Campus	8
Working with Area Law Enforcement Agencies	8
Campus Crime Report and Drug and Alcohol Policy	9
Alcohol and Drug Standards of Conduct	9
Employee Notification of Drug-Related Convictions	g
Good Samaritan Policy	1C
Community Standard Violation Levels	11
Repeated Violations or Non-Compliance	12
Violation Through Implied Consent	12
Information on Use/Abuse of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Controlled Substances	12
Information About South Carolina Law Regarding Alcohol	13
Information on the Use/Abuse of Controlled Substances	15
Resources and Student/Employee Assistance	16
Security Awareness and Crime Prevention Program	17

Crime Statistics Mandated by the Jeanne Clery Act	18
Sex Offender Registry	20
Anderson University Annual Crime Report, 2024	21
Anderson University Arrest and Disciplinary Referrals, 2022-2024	22
Anderson University VAWA Offenses Report, 2024	23
University Center Annual Crime Report, 2024	24
University Center Arrest and Disciplinary Referrals, 2022-2024	25
University Center VAWA Offenses Report, 2024	26
Maintenance of Campus Facilities Security or Safety Hazard	27
Access to Campus Facilities	27
Missing Student Policy and Procedure	27
General Procedure/Missing Student	27
Anderson University Fire Safety	29
Statistics Regarding Fires in Residential Facilities, 2022-2024	30
Electrical Appliances/Cooking	39
Fire Alarms and Equipment	39
Smoke Detectors	39
Anderson University Emergency Procedures Plan	48
Campus Emergency Notification System	48
Policy for Mass Notification	48
Emergency Alerts	48
Policy Prohibiting Harassment and Sexual Misconduct	50
Statement of Compliance with Title IX	50
Sexual Harassment and Sexual Misconduct	51
Definitions for the Policy	52
Sexual Misconduct Prevention and Response Policy	54
Investigating Sexual Misconduct or Sexual Harassment	55



ABOUT ANDERSON UNIVERSITY

Located in the vibrant city of Anderson, in the rapidly growing region of Upstate South Carolina, Anderson University is a selective, Christian, comprehensive university offering bachelor's, master's and doctoral degrees on campus, online and at the University Center in Greenville. Students may choose from 100+ major degree programs and concentrations, 60+ minors, and 10 certification programs.

Anderson University is among the fastest-growing private universities in the country, according to the U.S. Department of Education and the *Chronicle of Higher Education Almanac*. Increased enrollment only tells part of the story, however; the reason for it is Anderson's reputation as a premier institution of higher learning and status among the best regional universities in the South as recognized by both *U.S. News & World Report* and *The Princeton*

Review. Further, U.S. News & World Report for 2023 named Anderson as one of the "Best Value" schools among regional universities in the South, and the Wall Street Journal for 2022 named Anderson #25 for best student engagement among all universities in the United States.

At the heart of our educational program is an uncompromising commitment to the liberal arts as a means of preparing students with both a breadth and depth of knowledge they need, not only to be successful in the career of their choice, but to be successful in all realms of life—in family, community, work, and church.

andersonuniversity.edu 316 Boulevard | Anderson, SC 29621

A MESSAGE FROM THE

CHIEF OF POLICE

Anderson University Campus Safety leads a University-wide effort to provide a safe environment for all students, employees, and guests to engage in academic development, spiritual growth, and fellowship. We accomplish this by providing professional law enforcement and security services, and effective emergency planning and response.

While Anderson University is an extremely safe campus, we encourage all members of the campus community to be proactive and take steps to avoid becoming the victim of a crime. Campus Safety is proud to take an active role in training and preparing the institution and community members to mitigate and reduce the impact of criminal activity and emergency incidents.

Campus Safety leads an institution-wide effort to prepare and disseminate the Annual Security and Fire Safety Report. These reports are required by the Department of Education to comply with the Jeanne Clery Campus Safety Act. Anderson University Campus Safety compiles internal crime statistics and requests those of other agencies with jurisdiction on our campus. These agencies include, but are not limited to, the South Carolina Law Enforcement Division, the Anderson Police Department, the Anderson County Sheriff's Office, Greenville Police Department, and Greenville Technical College Campus Police. Statistics are also gathered from Campus Security authorities from across the University, including Student Life, Title IX, Human Resources, Residential Life, Athletics, and faculty or staff that have a significant responsibility for student and campus activities.

The Annual Security and Fire Safety Report contains data for a three-year period and includes institutional policies concerning campus security, sexual assault, the reporting of crimes, and other matters. Data is collected from incidents that occurred on campus, off campus in buildings or property owned or controlled by Anderson University, and on public property within or adjacent to and accessible from the campus. The Annual Security and Fire Safety Report is posted on the Anderson University website on or before October 1st of each year, and printed copies are available from Campus Safety upon request.

We hope that you find the information in this report helpful and your stay with Anderson University is rewarding and safe



EDDIE AMAN

Chief of Police &
Director of Campus Safety
(864) 231-2437
eaman@andersonuniversity.edu

Ehrl J. An

OTHER IMPORTANT PHONE NUMBERS

Anderson University Campus Safety: (864) 231-2060

Anderson University Health Center: (864) 622-6078

Campus Ministries: (864) 231-2077 Counseling Center: (864) 622-6074

ABOUT THE

ANNUAL CRIME REPORT

The information in this publication is in compliance with requirements set forth under the Student Right-to-Know and Campus Security Act of 1990 (Title II – Public Law 101-542 Nov.1990). This report is updated on an annual basis and is on the University website https://www.andersonuniversity.edu/campus-safety/annual-report for all students, faculty and staff to view, the institution will also provide a paper copy of the report upon request.

CREATION OF THE ANNUAL CRIME REPORT

Every year, Anderson University conducts an annual review of campus security and fire safety statistics. This review encompasses incidents that occur on our campus and in the surrounding areas. Our commitment to safety and compliance is in accordance with the Jeanne Clery Campus Safety Act.

The Clery Report provides comprehensive data and statistics covering a three-year period.

This information includes incidents on campus property, non-campus property, and various public properties. As part of this process, the Campus Safety Department collaborates with the compliance team at Anderson University to compile and publish these vital statistics.

To ensure accuracy and completeness, we actively seek crime statistics from other law enforcement agencies. These agencies include the Anderson Police Department, Anderson Sheriff's Office, and Greenville City Police Department. Additionally, we engage with our Campus Security Authorities (CSAs)—individuals who hold significant responsibilities for student safety and various student activities across campus. Our CSAs represent departments such as the Office of Title IX, Athletic Coaches and Trainers, Resident Life, Student Life, Thrive Wellness, Student Housing, and other faculty and staff members.

For your convenience, printed copies of the Annual Crime and Fire Log, as well as our Clery data and statics are available upon request.

Thank you for your attention to this matter, and please feel free to reach out to Campus Safety if you have further inquiries.

OVERVIEW OF THE

CAMPUS POLICE DEPARTMENT

LAW ENFORCEMENT

Campus Safety at Anderson University leads a university-wide effort to create a secure environment for all students, employees, and guests. We achieve this through professional police and security services, effective emergency planning, and 24/7 presence on campus. Our certified Campus Safety Security Officers, licensed by the South Carolina Law Enforcement Division, work alongside Class 1 Campus Safety Police Officers, certified through the South Carolina Criminal Justice Academy. Our goal is that students, faculty, staff, and guests have an enjoyable, rewarding, and safe experience during their time at Anderson University.

Contact Information

Phone: (864) 231-2060

Email: campussafety@andersonuniversity.edu

Rave Alert: Receive campus-wide emergency notifications via cell phones and Anderson University email. Alerts cover severe weather, evacuations, disruptions to campus services, and closures due to ice or snow.

AppArmor: New Campus Safety App designed to enhance security and provide peace of mind for all members of the AU community. Features include: emergency contact, virtual walks and other helpful resources.

Emergency: Call 911 for safety, mental health, or other concerns.

CAMPUS SECURITY PROGRAMS

Freshmen Orientation

All students attend an orientation meeting at the beginning of the year where the Campus Police Department briefs students on situational awareness, campus security procedures, alcohol and substance abuse, and Active Shooter policies and procedures.

Situational Awareness

Campus Safety staff is available to provide

orientations and briefings on services and crime prevention programs to all new students and staff. Special programs may be presented throughout the year that further stresses the importance of student, faculty, and staff safety while on and off university property.

Faculty/Staff Training

All new faculty and staff attend an orientation meeting at the beginning of employment, performed by our Chief of Police, as to best safety practices, Emergency notification system, and active shooter training. This is followed by 1-hour training session in active assault events.

General Awareness

Campus police officers make regular rounds to identify areas of safety concerns. They identify lighting maintenance, pathway concerns, and collaborate on additional safety measures for the campus community. Deficiencies are documented and work requests are placed through the organizations work ticket system to be addressed by the Physical Plant/Maintenance team. Anderson University also maintains a safety officer who preforms safety inspections and audits and works in a collaborative effort with all internal and external stakeholders to create the Chemical Hygiene Plan covering environmental, health, and safety concerns campus wide.

POLICE RECORDS

Anderson University abides by the Freedom of Information Act that maintains police reports, files, and other records that are private and are not subject to release.

In compliance with the Clery Act, Anderson University compiles incidents regarding statistical reporting and disclosures without including personal information about the victim.

An official request made to the Chief of Police must be made for acquiring reports.

OVERVIEW OF THE

OFFICE OF CAMPUS SAFETY

PATROLS ON CAMPUS

It is the responsibility of Anderson University
Campus Safety to provide law enforcement
deterrence, respond to violations of state and federal
laws and support physical security programs. The
officers provide continuous 24-hour patrols of
University property and facilities to deter acts of
crime, and to detect and intervene when criminal
activity occurs. Officers will respond to, and follow
up on, all reports of criminal activity. In addition to
their patrol services, officers assist in medical
emergencies, provide assistance to motorists, enforce
campus traffic and parking regulations, provide
security escorts, and provide support services for
many campus activities and events.

WORKING WITH AREA LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES

University Campus Safety has an excellent working association with, and the support of, area law enforcement agencies as persons committing similar crimes in adjacent communities may cause some of the criminal violations on campus. Our officers also work with area law enforcement agencies when members of the Anderson University community are involved in crimes and investigations which originate off campus. The Anderson City Police Department and the Anderson County Sheriff's Department supplement our safety staff for various campus events and activities. As a matter of policy, these agencies, along with AU Campus Police, furnish the Campus Safety Department Law Enforcement incident reports of criminal acts occurring on campus or Universitysanctioned off-campus events for use in our required reporting under the Jeanne Clery Act. If any member of the university community has difficulty in filing a report with local law enforcement, Campus Safety staff will assist in any way and will file the report independently if the victim is unable to do so.

CAMPUS CRIME REPORT AND

DRUG AND ALCOHOL POLICY

Federal Law requires Campus Security to inform the campus community about the risks of crime and drug use. The Drug-Free Schools and Campuses Regulations of the federal Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act of 1989 requires Anderson University to publish in one document the following information which demonstrates the implementation of a program to prevent the illicit use of drugs and the abuse of alcohol by its student and employees. Please read the information and use it in order to foster a healthy and safe environment for yourself and others.

ALCOHOL AND DRUG STANDARDS OF CONDUCT POLICY

Anderson University is committed to maintaining a safe, healthy, lawful, and productive study and work environment for all employees and students.

Students enrolled in the undergraduate traditional programs of the University are required to refrain from the possession and/or use of alcohol during the academic year. The possession, use, or distribution of alcohol and illicit drugs by students and employees, on University property or as part of any of the University's activities, is prohibited. The University further prohibits employees and students from being under the influence of alcohol, drugs, or other substances or chemicals, such as mind or perception altering drugs, glues, or solvents, on University property or as part of any of the University's activities.

Any student who hosts events off-campus where alcohol and/or illegal drugs are present, any student who permits such a party to be hosted at their residence, and any student who violates South Carolina law by providing alcohol to one under the age of 21, shall be subject to discipline.

The University will impose disciplinary sanctions on students and employees who violate this policy up to and including expulsion or termination and referral for prosecution by law enforcement authorities. A disciplinary sanction may include the completion of an appropriate rehabilitation program.

All applicable federal, state, and local laws concerning drug and alcohol use are fully enforced on University premises. The University prohibits the unlawful manufacture, sale, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of controlled substances and/ or alcohol in the workplace. The University further prohibits the consumption of alcoholic beverages or being under the influence of alcohol or any controlled substances within the workplace or in University-owned vehicles. An individual need not be legally intoxicated to be considered under the influence of alcohol or a controlled substance.

EMPLOYEE NOTIFICATION OF DRUG-RELATED CONVICTIONS

In accordance with the federal Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988, and as a condition of employment with Anderson University, all employees, including student workers, will:

- I. Abide by the terms of this policy; and
- II. Notify, as appropriate, their supervisor, administrator, dean, vice president, or a responsible University official of any criminal drug statute conviction for a violation occurring in the workplace, NO LATER THAN FIVE DAYS after such a conviction. If a federal grant is involved, the Office of Financial Aid must be notified immediately. Failure to make such notification within the five-day time limit may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

Within thirty calendar days of receipt of notice of such conviction, the responsible University official, in coordination with the University President, must take appropriate personnel action regarding the employee, up to and including immediate termination; or, require the employee at his/her own expense to participate successfully, and provide evidence of such participation in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program, provided for such purposes by a federal, state, or local health, law enforcement, or other appropriate agency.

A student who receives a federal Pell Grant who is convicted of a criminal drug offense that occurred during the period of enrollment covered by the grant must report the conviction in writing to: Director, Grants and Contracts Service, U.S. Department of Education, 400 Maryland Avenue, S.W., Room 3124, GSA Regional Service Building No. 3, Washington, D.C. 20202-4571. This report must be made within ten calendar days of the conviction. Failure to report such a conviction may subject the student to suspension or termination of the Pell Grant, and ineligibility for other types of federal financial assistance. All relevant employee and student publications will contain a statement of the University's Drug and Alcohol Policy.

Note: A "legal drug" is a prescribed drug or overthe-counter drug which has been legally obtained and is being legally used for the purpose of which it was prescribed or manufactured. An "illegal drug" is any drug or controlled substance, including alcohol, not legally obtainable or possessed, or is legally obtainable but not legally obtained, possessed, or used.

The University recognizes that alcoholism and drug dependency are illnesses and disorders, and the University will provide information to any employee or student seeking assistance.

Employees and students will not be discriminated against because they responsibly seek help with their illnesses or disorders, but the institution will have zero tolerance for users and abusers who do not responsibly seek and utilize counseling and treatment services. The University will maintain

reasonable confidentiality regarding information concerning an employee or student's diagnosis and treatment, except in cases wherein notification to state and federal authorities is required by law.

The University has established a drug and alcohol abuse prevention program for students and employees. The Senior Vice President for Student Development has been designated as the University official primarily responsible for the University's program and for compliance with all drug and alcohol laws applicable to the University, including but not limited to, The Drug-Free Schools and Community Act. Students and employees shall receive materials annually that contain standards of conduct regarding alcohol and drugs, a description of the various laws that apply in Anderson and at Anderson University, a description of the various health risks of drug and alcohol abuse, a description of counseling and treatment programs that are available, and a statement on the sanctions the University can impose for a violation of the standards of conduct. The University will conduct a biennial review of the program. A copy of that review and other compliance documents will be maintained for three years after the fiscal year in which the record was created.

GOOD SAMARITAN POLICY

In crisis situations where a student becomes incapacitated by the overuse of alcohol and/or drugs and where medical attention is necessary for the individual's safety, Anderson University strongly encourages fellow students and/or bystanders to take responsible action by calling emergency personnel at 911 and Campus Safety (231-2060).

When authorities are called in such circumstances, no formal University disciplinary actions or sanctions will be assigned to the reporting student(s) or the effected individual. If the incident occurs on-campus, Residence Life personnel will be included in the response and the Student Development deans will be notified. The incident will still be documented, and education and/ or health intervention may be required as a condition of deferring disciplinary sanctions.

This policy is not intended to protect repeated, flagrant, or serious violations of Anderson University policies, nor does this policy preclude or prevent action by police or legal authorities.

COMMUNITY STANDARD VIOLATION LEVELS

In order to remain fair and consistent in how the University responds to conduct violations, the Student Development staff will normally follow the guidelines below. A student's specific behavior and any previous violations will be considered in determining the standing. The following list is not meant to be exhaustive but to provide examples of violations and likely outcomes. The full range of sanctions is always available to the University, for any violation, if warranted by serious and extenuating circumstances. Failure to complete any component of a disciplinary sanction may result in additional disciplinary action.

Level One

Level 1 violations are generally first-time policy infractions that may require a meeting with a Student Development staff member. Some common infractions in this category include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Property damage
- Tobacco Policy violation
- Appropriate dress violation
- Residence hall health and safety violation
- Residence hall policy violations (see Residential Housing Policies)

Possible outcomes include, but are not limited to, warning, loss of privileges, written assignments, restitution, fines, and probation.

Level Two

Level 2 violations include, but are not limited to, repeat Level 1 violations and the following:

- Failure to comply with University Official
- First-time RSVP violations

- Alcohol Policy violation
- Gambling
- Tampering with Fire Safety equipment
- Theft

Possible outcomes include, but are not limited to, loss of privileges, fines, behavioral agreement, probation, parental notification, and residence hall suspension.

Level Three

Level 3 violations are behaviors that the University considers extremely serious and may lead to suspension or expulsion. Level 3 infractions include, but are not limited to, repeat Level 2 violations and the following:

- Repeated Alcohol Policy violations
- Repeated RSVP violations
- Possession of firearms
- Cohabitation
- · Sexual activity outside of marriage
- Harassment, intimidation, or other forms of bullying
- · Providing alcohol to a minor
- · Violation of local, state, or federal law
- Threats towards individuals or community
- Hazing
- Possession of drug paraphernalia

Level Four

Level 4 violations are behaviors that cannot be tolerated in the University community and are likely to lead to suspension or expulsion. Level 4 infractions include, but are not limited to:

- Sexual assault
- Illegal drug use
- Hosting gatherings where alcohol or illegal drugs are provided by the host or permitting your home to be used for such gatherings
- · Violent acts towards individuals or community

REPEATED VIOLATIONS OR NON-COMPLIANCE

Repeated violations of Anderson University community values and expectations or non-compliance with sanctions given to the student in response to earlier violations may result in additional and increasingly severe sanctions.

VIOLATION THROUGH IMPLIED CONSENT

Any student's continued presence in a room or other area where an observable violation of the University's standards of conduct is ongoing may be considered to be participating in that conduct violation and may be subject to disciplinary action. The student's implied participation in the misconduct does not depend on whether the student is actively participating in the behavior, is in possession of the prohibited items, or how long the student has been in the room. Examples include, but are not limited to, alcohol/drugs in room or a visitation violation. In order to avoid participation in a conduct violation through implied consent, a student should, if practical, immediately leave the area where a violation of policy is occurring.

INFORMATION ON USE/ABUSE OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES

Surveys of University students indicate that the drug of choice is alcohol. Student problems associated with alcohol use are many and have an adverse effect on the educational process.

These problems include physical injuries, loss of personal relationships, unwanted/regretted sex, vandalism, poor grades, alcoholism and disciplinary problems. Alcohol consumption causes a number of marked changes in behavior. Even low doses significantly impair the judgment and coordination required to drive a car safely, increasing the likelihood that the driver will be involved in an accident. Low to moderate doses of alcohol also increases the incidence of a variety of aggressive acts, including spouse and child abuse.

Moderate to high doses of alcohol cause marked impairments in higher mental functions, severely altering a person's ability to learn and remember information. Very high doses cause respiratory depression and death. If combined with other depressants of the central nervous system, much lower doses of alcohol will produce the effects just described.

Repeated use of alcohol can lead to dependence. Sudden cessation of alcohol intake is likely to produce withdrawal symptoms, including severe anxiety, tremors, hallucinations, and convulsions. Alcohol withdrawal can be life threatening. Long-term consumption of large quantities of alcohol, particularly when combined with poor nutrition can also lead to permanent damage to vital organs such as the brain and the liver.

Mothers who drink alcohol during pregnancy may give birth to infants with fetal alcohol syndrome. These infants have irreversible physical abnormalities and mental retardation. In addition, research indicates that children of alcoholic parents are at greater risk than other youngsters of becoming alcoholics. (Taken from: Federal Register. Vol. 55, No. 159. Thursday, August 16, 1990: Rules and Regulations.)

INFORMATION ABOUT THE SOUTH CAROLINA

LAW REGARDING ALCOHOL

It is illegal:

- To purchase or possess beer or wine if you are under the age of 21. **Penalty:** A fine of not less than \$25 nor more than \$100, or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.
- To purchase or possess liquor if you are under the age of 21.
 Penalty: A fine of not less than \$100 nor more than \$200 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.
- To lie or give false information concerning age in order to purchase beer or wine. **Penalty:** A fine of not less than \$50 nor more than \$100 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.
- To lie or give false information concerning age in order to obtain liquor. **Penalty:** A fine of not less than \$100 nor more than \$200 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.
- To possess an altered or invalid driver's license or personal identification card. **Penalty:** 1st offense: A fine of not more than \$200 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days; 2nd or subsequent offenses: A fine of not more than \$500 or imprisonment for not more than six months.
- To lend a driver's license or personal identification card to any other person.

 Penalty: 1st offense: A fine of not more than \$200 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days. 2nd or subsequent offenses: A fine of not more than \$500 or imprisonment for not more than six months.
- To alter a driver's license.

Penalty: A fine of not more than \$2500 or imprisonment for not more than six months or both.

• To sell or issue a false driver's license.

Penalty: A fine of up to \$2500 or imprisonment for not more than six months, or both.

• To use someone else's driver's license or identification card.

Penalty: A fine of not more than \$100 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.

• To use an altered driver's license or identification card containing false information.

Penalty: A fine of not more than \$100 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.

• To give beer, wine, or liquor to anyone who is under he age of 21 (this law includes serving anyone in your home except your child or spouse).

Penalty: A fine of not more than \$200 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.

• To sell beer, wine or liquor to anyone under the age of 21.

Penalty: A fine of not less than \$5000, imprisonment for not exceeding 5 years, or both.

• To have an open container of beer or wine in a moving vehicle of any kind, except the trunk or luggage compartment.

Penalty: A fine of not more than \$100 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.

• To have an open container of liquor anywhere except in a private residence, hotel or motel room, licensed mini-bottle establishment, the luggage compartment of a vehicle or legally constituted private gathering.

Penalty: A fine of not more than \$100 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.

- Display conduct to be grossly intoxicated on any highway or at any public place or public gathering. **Penalty:** A fine of not more than \$100 or imprisonment for not more than 30 days.
- To be driving under the influence (DUI) of alcohol or other drugs. With a Blood Alcohol Content (BAC) level of 0.08% or more (If under the age of 21, BAC level of 0.02% or more), it may be that the person was under the influence of alcohol. With a BAC less than 0.08% (0.02% if under the age of 21) the BAC may be considered with other evidence and the person may be charged with DUI.

Penalty: Ist offense: A fine of \$400 or imprisonment for not less than 48 hours nor more than 30 days; driver's license is suspended for 6 months; 2nd offense: A fine of not less than \$2100 nor more than \$5100 and imprisonment for not less than 120 hours nor more than 1 year; driver's license is suspended for 1 year; 3rd offense: A fine of not less than \$3800 nor more than \$6300 and imprisonment for not less than 60 days nor more than 3 years; driver's license is suspended for 2 years. An ignition interlock device, which attaches to your vehicle's ignition system to test your BAC before you start the car, may be required if you are convicted of too many DUI's or your offense requires it. If under the age of 21, driver's license is suspended for 3 months (1st offense), 6 months (if 2nd offense occurs within two years of first offense), as well as, 6 months if refusal to take BAC/Breathalyzer test.

• Felony driving under the influence driving under the influence which results in great bodily harm or death).

Penalty: For causing great bodily harm - A fine of not less than \$5000 nor more than \$10,000 and imprisonment for not less than 30 days nor more than 10 years; driver's license is suspended for period of imprisonment plus 3 years. For causing death - A fine of not less than \$10,000 nor more than \$25,000 and imprisonment for not less than 1 year nor more than 25 years; driver's license is suspended for period of imprisonment plus 3 years.

INFORMATION ON THE USE/ABUSE OF

CONTROLLED SUBSTANCES

A. Marijuana, Hashish, Methaqualone, Amphetamines

1. Possession of 1 ounce or less of marijuana or 10 grams or less of hashish.

Penalty: 1st offense: not more than 30 days or not less than \$100 nor more than \$200. 2nd or subsequent offenses: not more than 1 year and/or \$200 to \$1,000.

2. Possession of Methaqualone, Amphetamines, or more than 1 ounce of marijuana, or more than 10 grams of Hashish.

Penalty: 1st offense: not more than 6 months and/or not more than \$1,000. 2nd or subsequent offenses: not more than 1 year and/or not more than \$2,000.

3. Manufacture, distribution, or possession with intent to distribute.

Penalty: 1st offense: not less than 15 years and/or not more than \$25,000. 2nd offense: not less than 5 years and not more than 30 years imprisonment/or not more than \$50,000. 3rd or subsequent offenses: not more than 10 years nor more 30 years and/or not more than \$50,000 or both.

B. LSD, Heroin, Cocaine

1. Possession

Penalty: 1st offense: not more than 2 years and/or not more than \$5,000. 2nd offense: not more than 5 years and/or not more than \$5,000. 3rd or subsequent offenses: not more than 5 years and/or not more than \$10,000.

2. Manufacture, distribution or possession with intent to distribute.

Penalty: 1st offense: not more than 15 years and/or not more than \$25,000. 2nd offense: not less than 5 years or more than 30 years and/or not more \$50,000. 3rd or subsequent offenses: not less than 10 years or more than 30 years and/or not more than \$50,000.

C. Ice, Crack, Crack Cocaine

1. Possession of less than 1 gram

Penalty: 1st offense: not more than 3 years and not less than \$5,000. 2nd offense: not less than 5 years or more than 7 years and not less than \$7,500. 3rd or subsequent offenses: not more than 10 years and not less than \$1,250.

RESOURCES AND

STUDENT/EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE

Anderson University is a community and all members of the community are responsible for maintaining order, and discipline on the University campus. The Student Development Office serves the primary role of coordination and implementation of Anderson University's substance abuse policy for students. The office's position emphasizes the early identification and the intervention into substance-use problems experienced by persons. Anderson University offers support to students and staff members through the following services:

Information

The University Health Center (THRIVE) provides current information on the use and abuse of alcohol, tobacco, and drugs. Programs are provided on topics of health care throughout the year. The director of Health Services is available for consultation with any person. Information is made available through brochures, journals, books, posters, and newsletters to faculty/staff and students. High-traffic areas of the campus will be provided with handout materials related to substance use and its consequences.

Education/Programming

Educational experiences are offered by key areas within the University. These experiences include:

- Alcohol Awareness Week one-to-two-week emphasis each semester with the focus on substance abuse. Offerings to general campus population and special groups.
- Presentation of videos, films, and invited speakers on issues of substance use and abuse. These will be provided each semester for students and periodically at faculty and staff meetings.

Counseling/Referral

Counselors to University mental health professionals may be able to provide counseling or make referrals when appropriate. The University also has a close affiliation with the Anderson/Oconee Alcohol and Drug Abuse Commission, where persons may be referred for assessment and/or treatment. We also have an agreement with the Vocational Rehabilitation of South Carolina Office to refer individuals for counseling and assistance. Students referred to counseling due to drug/alcohol violations must pay for the costs of counseling materials.

PHONE NUMBERS

Counseling Center: (864) 622-6074

Anderson University Health Center: (864) 622-6078 Anderson University Campus Safety: (864) 231-2060

Anderson-Oconee Alcohol and Drug Abuse

Commission: (864) 260-4168

S.C. Vocational Rehabilitation Office: (864) 224-6391

SECURITY AWARENESS AND THE

CRIME PREVENTION PROGRAM

Anderson University provides the following services and programs to improve safety on campus and to educate the community about security issues.

- From any on-campus telephone, dial 2060. Off-campus, dial (864) 231-2060.
- There are emergency telephones located at the access points to residence halls, at the infirmary entrance and on-campus elevators. These telephones require you to only activate the telephones and it will automatically ring the Campus Safety Office.
- Located in the Welcome Center at 601 Kingsley Road.
- Anonymous Reporting: email your report to campussafety@andersonuniversity.edu.

Anderson University Campus Safety Department's procedures require an immediate response of emergency calls. Your call is important to us. The Campus Safety officer must respond to the most critical call first.

- 1. Priority response is given to crimes against persons and personal injuries.
- 2. Priority is provided to crimes not in progress where the victim is not in danger, property crimes, and escort requests.
- 3. Priority is provided to other services.

Campus Security officers respond to all reports of crimes and emergencies and complete an Incident Report for any crime occurring on or adjacent to University property. As a service to the University community, some reports are made available, free of charge, to complainant to assist in the filing of an insurance claim. Crime/Incident reports may be made at any time.

CRIME STATISTICS MANDATED BY

THE JEANNE CLERY ACT

The following statistics reflect crime statistics mandated by the federal "Jeanne Clery Campus Safety Act." These statistics represent incidents that have been reported to Anderson University Campus Safety as well as Campus Security Authorities, who are, University officials who have significant responsibility for student and campus activity as defined by the Clery Act.

Outside of police and our Campus Safety Officers, Campus Security Authorities are:

- A dean of students who oversee student housing, a student center or student extracurricular activities.
- The Director of Athletics, and all the coaches.
- A faculty advisor to a student group.
- A student resident advisor or assistant.
- A student who monitors access to dormitories buildings that are owned by recognized student organizations.
- A Title IX Coordinator.
- Director of Campus Health or Counseling Center.
- Victims' advocate or others who are responsible for providing victims with advocacy services, such as assisting with housing relocation, disciplinary action or court cases, etc.
- Members of sexual assault response team or other sexual assault advocates.
- Officers from local law enforcement who are contracted by the institution to provide campus safety-related services.
- An ombudsperson (including student ombudsperson.)

Information is not solicited from the Counseling Office or Campus Ministries since their activities are protected and confidential. Incidents reported in the below tables do not always result in criminal investigation or prosecution when the victim chooses not to pursue the matter criminally and opts for alternative resolution such as the student judicial process. Additionally, Anderson University adheres to the Campus Sexual Violence Elimination Act (SaVE) and the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 (VAWA). Programming required of these laws is furnished through the Office of Student Development.

A complaint of sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence, hazing and/or stalking will immediately be investigated, if apparent danger exists, by the Campus Safety Department and, if the victim wishes, by Campus Police. Standards of evidence and proof shall follow the accepted standards of reasonable suspicion or probable cause to initiate an investigation. Substantiated complaints will follow the administrative adjudication process set forth in the current Anderson University Harassment and Sexual Misconduct Policy: https://andersonuniversity.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2024/08/Prior-Policy-and-Grievance-Procedure-for-Title-IX-Compliance.docx.pdf. If it is determined that no immediate danger exists, the Office of Student Development shall take charge of any such investigations and shall take necessary steps to insure the well-being of the student. This will include, but may exceed, living arrangements, academic situations, working environments and transportation services and needs. For the purposes of this report the following terms are defined:

Sexual assault is any form of sexual contact directed against another person that occurs without the explicit consent of the recipient, including sexual acts committed against a person who is incapable of giving consent (e.g., due to the individual being under the influence of drugs or alcohol, or because an intellectual or other disability prevents the individual

from having the capacity to give clear, unambiguous consent). Sexual assault may occur through the use of verbal, emotional, or physical force, intimidation, or coercion. Sexual assault includes sexual activities such as forced sexual intercourse, forcible sodomy, child molestation, incest, fondling, statutory rape, attempted rape, and non-consensual sexual contact. It also includes any intentional sexual touching, however slight, with any object or body part, by a man or a woman upon a man or a woman, without explicit consent of that individual. Sexual assault can be committed by students, University employees, or third parties visiting or working on the Anderson University campus. Under South Carolina criminal law, sexual assaults may be prosecuted as Assault and Battery or under the prohibitions of the Criminal Sexual Conduct laws. Criminal Sexual Conduct in the First Degree occurs when the assailant sexually batters a victim with one or more of the following aggravating circumstances: 1) the assailant used aggravated force to accomplish the sexual battery; 2) the victim submits to sexual battery after being a victim of forcible confinement, kidnapping, trafficking in persons, robbery, extortion, burglary, housebreaking, or other similar act; or 3) the assailant causes the victim to become mentally incapacitated or physical helpless by administering, distributing, dispensing, delivering, or causing to be such a controlled substance or intoxicating substance. Criminal Sexual Conduct in the Second Degree occurs where the assailant uses aggravated coercion as defined as threats to use force or violence of a high and aggravated nature, where the victim reasonably believes the assailant has the ability to carry out the threat, or where the assailant threatens to retaliated in the future by infliction of physical harm, kidnapping or extortion. Criminal Sexual Conduct in the Third Degree occurs when the assailant uses force or coercion to accomplish the sexual battery or the assailant has reason to know the victim is mentally defective, mentally incapacitated, or physically helpless.

Domestic violence is defined under state criminal law as "physical harm, bodily injury, assault or the threat of physical harm" directed toward "persons who have a child in common, and persons cohabiting

or formerly cohabiting." Domestic violence may also include a pattern of abuse or violence used by one partner in a domestic relationship to gain or maintain power and control over another partner. Domestic violence can be physical, sexual, emotional, economic, or psychological actions or threats of actions that influence another person. This includes any behaviors that intimidate, manipulate, humiliate, isolate, frighten, terrorize, coerce, threaten, blame, hurt, injure, or wound someone.

Dating violence occurs when one person intentionally hurts or scares someone they are dating and includes physical, emotional, and sexual violence.

- Physical abuse may include hitting, shoving, kicking, biting, or throwing objects.
- Emotional abuse may include yelling, namecalling, bullying, embarrassing, preventing interaction with friends, telling someone that they deserve the abuse, or providing gifts to "make up" for the abuse.
- Sexual abuse and violence is forcing someone to engage in a sexual activity or engaging in sexual activity when one of the persons is unable to consent due to use of alcohol or drugs.

Hazing is any intentional, knowing, or reckless act committed by a person (whether individually or in concert with other persons) against another person regardless of the willingness of such other person or persons to participate, that (1) is committed in the course of initiation into, an affiliation with, or the maintenance of membership in, a student organization (e.g.., a club, athletic team, fraternity, or sorority); and (2) causes or creates a risk, above reasonable risk encountered in the course of participation in the IHE or the organization, of physical or psychological injury.

Stalking is defined as a course of conduct directed at a specific person that involves repeated (two or more occasions) visual or physical proximity, non-consensual communication, or verbal, written, or implied threats, or a combination thereof, that would cause a reasonable person fear. Stalking

behaviors may include persistent patterns of leaving or sending the victim unwanted items or presents that may range from seemingly romantic to bizarre, following or lying in wait for the victim, damaging or threatening to damage the victim's property, defaming the victim's character, or harassing the victim via the Internet by posting personal information or spreading rumors about the victim. South Carolina criminal law defines stalking as a "pattern of intentional, substantial and unreasonable intrusion into the private life of a targeted person that causes the person or would cause a reasonable person in their position to suffer mental distress."

SEX OFFENDER REGISTRY

In accordance with South Carolina law, South Carolina law Enforcement Division (SLED), maintains the state-wide sex offender registry. This registry allows for a search of sex offenders by name, city, county, zip code, and under College Report, provides information on any known sex offender registered as a student attending a college within South Carolina. To access the sex offender registry or to find out more information pertaining to the registry, go to www.sled. sc.gov . http://scor.sled.sc.gov/ConditionsOfUse.Aspx offers online reports for colleges within the state of South Carolina. Under South Carolina law, students who are on the sex offender registry cannot reside in our residence halls.

ANNUAL CRIME REPORT, 2024

OFFENSE	YEAR	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON-CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	TOTAL	UNFOUNDED*
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Murder/Non-Negligent Manslaughter	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Manslaughter by Negligence	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	1	1	0	0	1	0
Rape**	2023	2	2	0	0	2	0
	2022	5	5	0	0	5	1
	2024	1	0	0	0	1	0
Fondling	2023	2	1	0	0	2	1
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Incest	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Statutory Rape	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Robbery	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Aggravated Assault	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	2	2	0	0	2	0
Burglary	2023	2	2	0	0	2	0
	2022	1	0	0	0	1	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	1	0	0	0	1	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Arson	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0

^{*}See page 23 for notes about Anderson University's Annual Crime Report, 2024 →

ARRESTS AND DISCIPLINARY REFERRALS, 2022-2024

OFFENSE	YEAR	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON-CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES*	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	TOTAL	UNFOUNDED*
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Arrests: Weapons: Carrying, Possession, Etc.	2023	1	0	0	0	1	0
	2022	1	0	0	0	1	0
Disciplinary Referrals:	2024	1	0	0	0	1	0
Weapons: Carrying, Possession,	2023	1	1	0	0	1	1
Etc.	2022	1	0	0	0	1	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Arrests: Drug Abuse Violations	2023	1	0	0	0	1	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	3	0	0	0	3	0
Disciplinary Referrals: Drug Abuse Violations	2023	3	3	0	0	3	0
Abase Violations	2022	1	1	0	0	1	0
	2024	1	0	0	0	1	0
Arrests: Liquor Law Violations	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	14	14	0	0	14	0
Disciplinary Referrals: Liquor Law Violations	2023	18	18	0	0	18	0
	2022	22	22	0	0	22	0

Note: There were no reported Hate Crimes for the Calendar Years 2022-2024.

^{*}See page 23 for further notes about Anderson University's Arrests and Disciplinary Referrals, 2022-2024 \Rightarrow

VAWA OFFENSES REPORT, 2023

OFFENSE	YEAR	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	ON-CAMPUS STUDENT HOUSING FACILITIES	NON- CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	TOTAL	UNFOUNDED*
	2024	0	0	0	0	0	0
Domestic Violence	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	1	0	0	0	1	0
Dating Violence**	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	3	3	0	0	3	0
	2024	2	0	0	0	2	1
Stalking	2023	3	0	0	0	3	0
	2022	1	0	0	0	1	0

General notes from pages 21-23

*In 2022, Anderson University integrated the Police and Campus Safety hybrid unit. As a result, numbers now reflect investigations conducted by Law Enforcement Officers of Anderson University.

Notes from Anderson University's Annual Crime Report 2023 (page 21)

**For year 2022, Line B was changed from 3 to 5 because these incidents were not reported until July 2023. It involved multiple occurrences, on separate dates, between the same individuals.

Notes from Anderson University's VAWA Offenses Report, 2023 (above)

**For year 2022, the number for Dating Violence was changed from 0 to 3 because the incident was not reported until this year and it involved multiple occurrences on separate dates.

^{*}On Campus Student Housing Facilities statistics are a subset of the On Campus Property Crimes.

^{*}Per VAWA regulations beginning with 2021 statistics, numbers represent crimes investigated by sworn Law Enforcement and determined to be "Unfounded", meaning there was evidence the crime did not occur.

UNIVERSITY CENTER

ANNUAL CRIME REPORT, 2024

OFFENSE	YEAR	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY*	NON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	TOTAL	UNFOUNDED*
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Murder/Non-Negligent Manslaughter	2023	0	0	0	0	0
g	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Manslaughter by Negligence	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Rape	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Fondling	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Incest	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Statutory Rape	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Robbery	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Aggravated Assault	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Burglary	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Motor Vehicle Theft	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	1	0	0	1	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Arson	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0

^{*}See page 26 for notes about the University Center's Annual Crime Report, 2024 →

UNIVERSITY CENTER

ARRESTS AND DISCIPLINARY REFERRALS, 2022-2024

OFFENSE	YEAR	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY*	NON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	TOTAL	UNFOUNDED*
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Arrests: Weapons: Carrying, Possession, Etc.	2023	0	0	0	0	0
r ossession, Erei	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Disciplinary Referrals: Weapons: Carrying, Possession, Etc.	2023	0	0	0	0	0
currying, rossession, arei	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Arrests: Drug Abuse Violations	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	1	0	0	1	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Disciplinary Referrals: Drug Abuse Violations	2023	0	0	0	0	0
Abuse violations	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Arrests: Liquor Law Violations	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	1	0	0	1	0
Disciplinary Referrals: Liquor Law Violations	2024	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0

Note: There were no reported Hate Crimes for the Calendar Years 2022-2024.

^{*}See page 26 for further notes about the University Center's Arrests and Disciplinary Referrals, 2022-2024 \Rightarrow

UNIVERSITY CENTER

VAWA OFFENSES REPORT, 2024

OFFENSE	YEAR	ON-CAMPUS PROPERTY*	NON-CAMPUS PROPERTY	PUBLIC PROPERTY	TOTAL	UNFOUNDED*
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Domestic Violence	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
	2024	0	0	0	0	0
Dating Violence	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0
Stalking	2024	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0

General notes from pages 24-26

*On Campus Student Housing Facilities statistics are a subset of the On Campus Property Crimes.

*Per VAWA regulations beginning with 2021 statistics, numbers represent crimes investigated by sworn Law Enforcement and determined to be "Unfounded", meaning there was evidence the crime did not occur.

*In 2022, Anderson University integrated the Police and Campus Safety hybrid unit. As a result, numbers now reflect investigations conducted by Law Enforcement Officers of Anderson University.

MAINTENANCE AND FACILITIES

SECURITY AND SAFETY HAZARD

Campus Safety personnel, as part of their general patrol procedure, generate a work order to the Anderson University Physical Plant when any defective lighting or unsafe conditions on campus are noted. Students, faculty, and staff are encouraged to report any safety concerns directly to Campus Safety so their safety concerns may also be addressed. If you observe a streetlight not working properly or burned out, an inoperable lock, damage to University property, or other security hazards, call Campus Safety at (864)-231-2060 to report it. The department will follow up with an appropriate work order and/or notification.

ACCESS TO CAMPUS FACILITIES

Merritt Administration Building is accessible during normal business hours, excluding holidays and scheduled breaks in classes. Residential halls, academic buildings, athletic facilities, and other University owned properties are accessible only with AU issued cards or fobs. Special events and athletic events may require that specific doors be unlocked to allow access to spectators, guests, and visitors of the university, and in such cases the points of entry will be manned by university representatives.

MISSING STUDENT POLICY AND PROCEDURE

Anderson University takes student safety very seriously. To this end, the following policy and procedure has been developed in order to assist in locating Anderson University student(s) living in University-owned, on-campus housing, who based on the facts and circumstances known to the University, are determined to be missing. This policy is in compliance with Section 488 of the Higher Education Act of 2008. Most missing person reports in the University environment result from a student changing their routine without informing their roommates and/or friends of the change. However, anyone who believes a student to be missing should immediately report their concern to the Campus Safety Office or the Residence Life staff. Every report made to the University will be followed up with an immediate investigation once a student has been missing for 24 hours.

Depending on the circumstances presented to University officials, parents of a missing student will be notified. In all cases involving missing students less than 18 years of age and not emancipated, parents or guardians will be notified. In the event that parental notification is necessary, a member of the Student Development Team will place the call. At the beginning of each academic year, residential students will be asked to provide emergency contact information in the event they are reported missing while enrolled at Anderson University. This confidential emergency information will be kept in the Office of Residence Life and will be updated each semester. It will be utilized only by authorized campus officials and law enforcement officers in the furtherance of a missing person investigation. Local law enforcement will be notified that a student is missing even if the student has not registered an emergency contact person.

GENERAL PROCEDURE/MISSING STUDENT

- The Anderson University official receiving the report will collect and document the following information at the time of the report:
 - A. The name and relationship of the person making the report.
 - B. The date, time, and location the missing student was last seen.

- C. The general routine or habits of the suspected missing student (e.g. visiting friends who live off-campus, working a job away from campus) including any recent changes in behavior or demeanor.
- D. The missing student's mobile phone number (if known by the person making the report).
- 2. The Anderson University official receiving the report will contact the Residence Life staff person on call. The person on call will consult with the supervisor on call in order to update them on the situation and to receive additional consultation. The supervisor on call will ascertain if/when The Senior Vice President of Student Development (SVP) should be notified. The SVP will determine if/when other members of the Senior Leadership team need to be contacted. Upon notification from any entity that a student may be missing, Anderson University may use any or all of the following resources to assist in locating the student:
 - A. Call and text the student's mobile phone and call any other numbers on record.
 - B. Talk to the student's R.A., roommate, and floor mates to see if anyone can confirm the missing student's whereabouts and/ or confirm the date, time, and location the student was last seen.
 - C. Secure a current student I.D. (from Campus Safety) or other photo of the student from a friend.
 - D. Send the student an email.
 - E. Check all possible locations mentioned by the parties above including, but not limited to, library, residence hall lobbies, student common areas, fitness center, etc. The Campus Safety Office and Office of Residence Life may be asked to assist in order to expedite the search process.
 - F. Contact or call any other on-campus or off-campus friends or contacts that are

- made known. This could include checking a student's social networking sites such as Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, Snapchat, and others.
- G. Ascertain the student's car make, model and license plate number. A member of Campus Safety will also check all University parking lots for the presence of the student's vehicle.
- The Anderson University Information Technology staff may be asked to obtain email logs in order to determine the last log in and/or access of the AU network.
- 4. Once all information is collected and documented and the Senior Vice President for Student Development (or his designee) is consulted, Campus Safety Police will be contacted to report the information. (Note: If in the course of gathering information as described above, foul play is evident or strongly indicated, the police will be contacted immediately.) If it is necessary to contact the local or state authorities, standard protocol will be followed by the University.

FIRE SAFETY

There have been several dormitory and residential fires on college campuses in the last few years that have claimed the lives of several students. As a result of these recent fires, concern has been raised among fire protection professionals, university officials and the public concerning fire safety in campus housing. That concern was felt strongly at Anderson University. Although Anderson has not experienced a fatal fire since it was founded in 1911, University officials recognized that almost any fire has potentially fatal consequences.

Anderson University has a major residential system on campus consisting of 183 apartments and 7 houses that combined provide housing for approximately 2162 students. The structures vary considerably in construction and fire protection capabilities as a result of prevailing fire codes in effect at the time of construction.

Although the University fire prevention resources are directed at the entire campus, a major aim of the program is specifically directed at the residence halls. The campus fire prevention program requires a balanced effort consisting of education, emergency planning, and inspection of buildings and testing of fire protection systems. Fire drills are conducted at the beginning of each semester to familiarize the students and staff on proper procedures to follow during fire alarms. All buildings have area coordinators and along with campus safety and residence life personnel conduct fire drills each semester.

In case of an actual fire the following are notified:

Anderson City Fire Department
Director of Campus Safety
Director of Residence Life
Director of Physical Plant/On-call personnel
Senior Vice President, Student Development
Senior Vice President, Administration, Brand &
Strategic Planning

STATISTICS REGARDING FIRES IN

RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES, 2022-2024

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
106 Virginia Circle	О	0	N/A	0	О	О
303 Williamston Road	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
501 College Ave	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
503 College Avenue	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
601 College Avenue	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
796 Wilson St.	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
798 Wilson St.	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
New Suites	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Gaston	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Royce	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Whitaker	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Clamp	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 100	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 102	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 103	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 104	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 106	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 108	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 110	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 112	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
College Park 113	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 114	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 115	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 116	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 117	О	О	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 118	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 120	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 121	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 122	О	О	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 123	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 124	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 125	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 126	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 127	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 128	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 129	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 130	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 131	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 132	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 133	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 134	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 135	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 136	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
College Park 137	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 138	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 140	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 142	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 144	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 146	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 148	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 150	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 220	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 222	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 224	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 226	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 228	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 230	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 232	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 234	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 236	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 237	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 238	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 239	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 240	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 241	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 242	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
College Park 243	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 244	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 245	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 246	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 247	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 248	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 249	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 251	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 252	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 253	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 254	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 255	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 257	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 258	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
College Park 259	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
Denmark	1	1	Unintentional Microwave	0	0	\$100.00
Pratt	1	1	Laundry Room Dryer	0	0	\$40,000.00
Kingsley	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Lawton	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
North Rouse	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
South Rouse	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Stringer Commons A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Stringer Commons B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
Stringer Commons C	1	1	Unintentional Trash Can	0	0	0
Stringer Commons D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Stringer Commons E	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 103 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 103 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 103 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 103 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 104 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 104 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 104 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 104 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 105 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 105 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 105 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 105 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 106 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 106 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 106 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 106 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 107 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 107 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 107 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 107 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
TownHome 108 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 108 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 108 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 108 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 109 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 109 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 109 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 109 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 110 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 110 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 110 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 110 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome III A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome III B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome III C	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome III D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 112 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 112 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 112 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 112 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 113 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 113 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 113 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
TownHome 113 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome II4 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 114 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 114 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 114 D	О	О	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 115 A	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 115 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 115 C	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 115 D	О	О	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 116 A	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 116 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 116 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 116 D	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 117 A	О	О	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 117 B	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 117 C	0	O	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 117 D	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 117 E	О	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 118 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 118 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 118 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 118 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 120 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
TownHome 120 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 120 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 120 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 122 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 122 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 122 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 122 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 122 E	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 122 F	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 501 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 501 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 501 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 501 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 501 E	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 503 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 503 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 503 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 503 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 505 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 505 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 505 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 505 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

STUDENT HOUSING	TOTAL FIRES	FIRE NUMBER	CAUSE OF FIRE	INJURIES	DEATHS	VALUE
TownHome 507 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 507 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 507 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 507 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 509 A	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 509 B	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 509 C	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
TownHome 509 D	0	0	N/A	0	0	0
Village	0	0	N/A	0	0	0

Since we feel that early detection is the key to fire safety on campus, we are continuing to upgrade our automatic detection and alarm systems in our residential buildings to ensure the quickest detection and response available.

ELECTRICAL APPLIANCES/COOKING

Due to an increasing demand on the University's electrical system and because of a potential fire hazard, it is important that students comply with the following regulations. Electrical appliances allowed in residence hall rooms are limited to UL approved hot pots, small compact refrigerators (1.5 amps), small microwave ovens (1100 watts maximum), hair dryers and curling irons. Irons with automatic shut-off switches are suggested.

Microwave ovens and refrigerators are limited to one per room.

Electrical appliances that are **not allowed** in rooms include electric blankets, freezers, opencoil appliances, toaster ovens or toasters, hot plates, fondue pots, crock pots, deep fryers, George Foreman Grills, or similar grilling devices, and space heaters (unless issued by the Physical Plant Office). Students should have not more than one study lamp each in their rooms. No appliance used in the residence hall room (except hair dryers and irons) should exceed 700 watts of electricity. Extension cords are prohibited. A power strip with a "re-set" button in addition to the surge protector is allowed. Due to the size of the rooms and electrical capacity of the residence halls, students should consult with their roommates before deciding which appliances each person will bring to campus. Candles are not allowed in the residence halls or apartments due to potential fire hazards that result from an open flame. The burning of incense is also prohibited.

FIRE ALARMS AND EQUIPMENT

Fire drills are held at the beginning of each semester to ensure that students know proper emergency procedures. When a fire alarm sounds, students should:

- 1. Close all windows, if time and safety permit.
- 2. Leave the room and proceed in an orderly manner through an assigned exit to a safe distance from the building. Fire evacuation zones are listed on pages 126-127 of the student handbook.

 Remain outside the building until Campus Safety, Residence Life, or Fire Department personnel declare it safe to re-enter the building.

Fire exit routes are posted on every hall. Residence hall staff members will check all rooms during a fire drill to make certain the building is vacant.

Failure to leave the building in a timely manner when a fire alarm sounds may result in a fine and additional disciplinary action may be taken.

Fire equipment is provided for the safety of all residents. Misuse of fire alarms or fire safety equipment is a serious infraction as it potentially endangers the lives of students and staff personnel. At no time is any item to be hung from a fire sprinkler system or any items stored in front of a fire pull station. Fire egress areas and stairways cannot be used for storage and access to a fire extinguisher must not be blocked.

A student found to be involved in setting off a false fire alarm, discharging a fire extinguisher when there is no fire, or tampering with any part of a fire alarm or fire safety equipment may be evicted from the residence halls as a minimum penalty. Physical Plant Preventative Maintenance program changes all smoke detector batteries twice per year regardless and any other time a work request is submitted by a student of a noise problem. These are changed during the summer repair program and before the spring semester starts. All portable batteries are recycled in the university hazards waste program due to radiation element of smoke detectors. Setting a fire on campus is reason for automatic suspension from the University. University activities that involve bonfires or other open flames outside of the residence halls require the prior approval of the Director of Campus Safety.

SMOKE DETECTORS

Battery operated smoke detectors have been installed in each room in North Rouse, South Rouse, and Lawton Hall to provide an additional safety measure for the occupants. If a battery becomes weak, the smoke detector will begin

to beep. When this occurs, residents in these buildings should remove the old battery and carry it to the Residence Life Office. Once the old battery is received, a new one will be installed by the Physical Plant personnel. Failure to follow the above procedure may result in disciplinary sanctions. Smoke detectors in all other residence halls/apartments are electronically controlled by a fire safety system in each building.

ON-CAMPUS RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES	FIRE ALARM MONITORING BY ACFD VIA PHONE LINES	AUTOMATIC FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM (FULL)	SMOKE DETECTORS	PORTABLE FIRE EXTINGUISHER DEVICES	POSTED EVACUATION PLANS	NUMBER OF EVACUATION (FIRE) DRILLS EACH ACADEMIC YEAR
106 Virginia Circle			×	x		1
303 Williamston Road			x	x		1
501 College Ave			x	x		
503 College Avenue			х	x		1
601 College Avenue			×	×		
796 Wilson St.		x	×	×		
798 Wilson St.		х	x	x	×	
New Suites	х	×	×	x	×	1
Gaston	х	x	x	х	×	1
Royce	х	x	x	x		1
Whitaker	х	x	×	x		1
Clamp	х	×	×	x	×	1
College Park 100			×	x		
College Park 102			×	x		
College Park 103			x	x		
College Park 104			×	x		
College Park 106			x	x		
College Park 108			×	x		
College Park 110			×	x		
College Park 112			x	x		
College Park 113			×	×		
College Park 114			х	x		
College Park 115			×	×		
College Park 116			x	x		
College Park 117			х	x		
College Park 118			x	x		
College Park 120			х	x		
College Park 121			×	x		

ON-CAMPUS RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES	FIRE ALARM MONITORING BY ACFD VIA PHONE LINES	AUTOMATIC FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM (FULL)	SMOKE DETECTORS	PORTABLE FIRE EXTINGUISHER DEVICES	POSTED EVACUATION PLANS	NUMBER OF EVACUATION (FIRE) DRILLS EACH ACADEMIC YEAR
College Park 122			×	×		
College Park 123			x	×		
College Park 124			x	x		
College Park 125			x	x		
College Park 126			x	×		
College Park 127			x	×		
College Park 128			x	x		
College Park 129			x	x		
College Park 130			x	x		
College Park 131			x	x		
College Park 132			x	x		
College Park 133			x	x		
College Park 134			x	x		
College Park 135			x	x		
College Park 136			x	x		
College Park 137			x	x		
College Park 138			x	x		
College Park 140			x	х		
College Park 142			x	x		
College Park 144			x	x		
College Park 146			x	x		
College Park 148			x	x		
College Park 150			×	х		
College Park 220			x	х		
College Park 222			x	х		
College Park 224			x	х		
College Park 226			x	х		
College Park 228			×	x		

ON-CAMPUS RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES	FIRE ALARM MONITORING BY ACFD VIA PHONE LINES	AUTOMATIC FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM (FULL)	SMOKE DETECTORS	PORTABLE FIRE EXTINGUISHER DEVICES	POSTED EVACUATION PLANS	NUMBER OF EVACUATION (FIRE) DRILLS EACH ACADEMIC YEAR
College Park 230			x	x		
College Park 232			x	x		
College Park 234			×	×		
College Park 236			x	x		
College Park 237			x	x		
College Park 238			х	x		
College Park 239			х	x		
College Park 240			х	х		
College Park 241			х	x		
College Park 242			х	х		
College Park 243			x	x		
College Park 244			х	x		
College Park 245			x	x		
College Park 246			x	x		
College Park 247			x	x		
College Park 248			x	x		
College Park 249			х	х		
College Park 251			х	х		
College Park 252			х	х		
College Park 253			х	х		
College Park 254			х	x		
College Park 255			x	x		
College Park 257			×	x		
College Park 258			x	x		
College Park 259			х	x		
Denmark	х	×	x	x	×	1
Pratt	x	x	х	x	×	1
Kingsley	х		х	х	x	1

ON-CAMPUS RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES	FIRE ALARM MONITORING BY ACFD VIA PHONE LINES	AUTOMATIC FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM (FULL)	SMOKE DETECTORS	PORTABLE FIRE EXTINGUISHER DEVICES	POSTED EVACUATION PLANS	NUMBER OF EVACUATION (FIRE) DRILLS EACH ACADEMIC YEAR
Lawton	x		x	x		1
North Rouse	x		x	x		1
South Rouse	x		x	x		1
Stringer Commons A	х		х	x	x	1
Stringer Commons B	х		x	×	x	1
Stringer Commons C	х		×	×	×	1
Stringer Commons D	х		x	x	×	1
Stringer Commons E	х		×	×	×	1
TownHome 103 A			x	x	×	
TownHome 103 B			x	x	x	
TownHome 103 C			×	×	×	
TownHome 103 D			x	x	×	
TownHome 104 A			×	×		
TownHome 104 B			×	×		
TownHome 104 C			x	x		
TownHome 104 D			×	×		
TownHome 105 A			x	x	x	
TownHome 105 B			×	×	×	
TownHome 105 C			×	×	×	
TownHome 105 D			x	x	x	
TownHome 106 A			×	×		
TownHome 106 B			х	x		
TownHome 106 C			×	×		
TownHome 106 D			x	x		
TownHome 107 A			х	x	×	
TownHome 107 B			×	x	×	
TownHome 107 C			х	x	×	
TownHome 107 D			x	x	x	

ON-CAMPUS RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES	FIRE ALARM MONITORING BY ACFD VIA PHONE LINES	AUTOMATIC FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM (FULL)	SMOKE DETECTORS	PORTABLE FIRE EXTINGUISHER DEVICES	POSTED EVACUATION PLANS	NUMBER OF EVACUATION (FIRE) DRILLS EACH ACADEMIC YEAR
TownHome 108 A			x	x	x	
TownHome 108 B			x	x	x	
TownHome 108 C			x	x	×	
TownHome 108 D			x	×	x	
TownHome 109 A			×	×		
TownHome 109 B			×	×		
TownHome 109 C			x	x		
TownHome 109 D			×	×		
TownHome 110 A			x	x	x	
TownHome 110 B			x	x	x	
TownHome 110 C			×	×	×	
TownHome 110 D			x	x	x	
TownHome 111 A			×	×		
TownHome 111 B			x	x		
TownHome 111 C			x	x		
TownHome 111 D			×	×		
TownHome 112 A			x	x	x	
TownHome 112 B			x	x	x	
TownHome 112 C			x	x	x	
TownHome 112 D			x	x	x	
TownHome 113 A			×	×		
TownHome 113 B			х	x		
TownHome 113 C			х	×		
TownHome 113 D			x	x		
TownHome 114 A			x	x	×	
TownHome 114 B			x	x	×	
TownHome 114 C			х	x	×	
TownHome 114 D			×	×	x	

ON-CAMPUS RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES	FIRE ALARM MONITORING BY ACFD VIA PHONE LINES	AUTOMATIC FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM (FULL)	SMOKE DETECTORS	PORTABLE FIRE EXTINGUISHER DEVICES	POSTED EVACUATION PLANS	NUMBER OF EVACUATION (FIRE) DRILLS EACH ACADEMIC YEAR
TownHome 115 A			x	×		
TownHome 115 B			x	x		
TownHome 115 C			x	x		
TownHome 115 D			x	×		
TownHome 116 A			×	×	×	
TownHome 116 B			x	×	×	
TownHome 116 C			х	x	×	
TownHome 116 D			x	×	×	
TownHome 117 A			х	x		
TownHome 117 B			x	x		
TownHome 117 C			×	×		
TownHome 117 D			х	x		
TownHome 117 E			x	×		
TownHome 118 A			×	×		
TownHome 118 B			х	×		
TownHome 118 C			×	×		
TownHome 118 D			x	×		
TownHome 120 A			x	×		
TownHome 120 B			×	×		
TownHome 120 C			х	×		
TownHome 120 D			×	×		
TownHome 501 A			×	x		
TownHome 501 B			×	×		
TownHome 501 C			x	x		
TownHome 501 D			×	x		
TownHome 501 E			×	×		
TownHome 503 A			×	x		
TownHome 503 B			х	х		

ON-CAMPUS RESIDENTIAL FACILITIES	FIRE ALARM MONITORING BY ACFD VIA PHONE LINES	AUTOMATIC FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEM (FULL)	SMOKE DETECTORS	PORTABLE FIRE EXTINGUISHER DEVICES	POSTED EVACUATION PLANS	NUMBER OF EVACUATION (FIRE) DRILLS EACH ACADEMIC YEAR
TownHome 503 C			×	x		
TownHome 503 D			x	×		
TownHome 505 A			×	×		
TownHome 505 B			×	×		
TownHome 505 C			×	x		
TownHome 505 D			x	x		
TownHome 507 A			x	×		
TownHome 507 B			×	×		
TownHome 507 C			x	×		
TownHome 507 A			×	×		
TownHome 509 A			x	×		
TownHome 509 B			×	×		
TownHome 509 C			×	×		
TownHome 509 D			×	×		
Village	х	×	х	х	х	1

ANDERSON UNIVERSITY

EMERGENCY RESPONSE PLAN

The Emergency Response Plan is a guide to provide students, faculty and staff with an emergency and crisis management system when responding to major disaster or disturbances to the University. University personnel designated to carry out specific responsibilities are trained to know and understand the University's policies and procedures. The University will operate a Crisis Management Team (CMT) in the event of an emergency. The Emergency Response Plan is designed to effectively coordinate the use of University and community resources to protect life and property both during and immediately following a major crisis or disturbance on or near the university. All faculty and staff are informed of the Emergency Response Plan in the new hire introduction orientation.

CAMPUS EMERGENCY NOTIFICATION SYSTEM

Anderson University has an emergency notification system that provides emergency information to students, faculty, and staff through their mobile telephones and email. (AU SAFETY ALERT/RAVE) To update your contact information go to the Campus Safety area of the AU web site. We strongly urge everyone to sign up for The Rave alert system. See page 44 of the student handbook for a brief description and details on how to sign up. The University will, without delay, immediately notify the campus community upon the confirmation of a significant emergency involving an immediate threat to the health or safety of all personnel occurring on the campus. After the initial notification, follow-up information may be disseminated to the campus community via AU SAFETY ALERTS and/or email.

POLICY FOR MASS NOTIFICATION

The AU SAFETY ALERT system will be used for distribution of emergency alerts to students, faculty and staff that would be affected directly by a critical incident which poses an imminent threat to their health or safety given their presence on university property.

EMERGENCY ALERTS

Notifications are made regarding critical incidents that pose an imminent threat to health or safety of the University community. Examples of such emergency include, but not limited to severe weather, fire in a building, criminal violence that broadly threatens the safety of the University community.

Notification may be made by any of the following methods:

- Rave Alerts: Are delivered via text and e-mail alerts to all registered students and staff
- Phone alerts
- Verbal alerts
- Audible alarm system

If any student, faculty member, or staff member has reason to believe that there is a dangerous situation or significant emergency on campus, he or she should immediately report it to Campus Safety by calling (864) 231-2060. If the situation exists that poses an immediate risk to life, safety and requires persons to change their behavior, for people to take action, (seek shelter or evacuate), information may be given using various forms of media, (sirens, Rave alert, phone, post on website.) These directions will be included in the alert as well

as directions to a safe place. Shelter locations are located on Pages 42-45 of the student handbook. The siren alert is scheduled for testing quarterly. In the event of inclement weather, the siren test will be postponed. When the siren is tested, the siren will sound for two minutes and the appropriate and customary signage will be posted around campus. Designees from the following Anderson University offices have authority to approve dissemination of AU ALERTS:

- Office of the President
- · Office of the Provost
- Office of the Executive Vice President
- Senior Vice President for Student Development
- Director of Campus Safety
- Office of Campus Safety

POLICY PROHIBITING HARASSMENT

AND SEXUAL MISCONDUCT

Note: The University will be updating this policy frequently because of the rapidly developing progression of "best practices" in this area and ongoing changes in the regulatory environment. Students and employees are encouraged to review this section regularly in order to remain current on these important policies.

Anderson University is a Christ-centered academic community, committed to providing and maintaining a learning and working environment that is free from sexual, racial, and other forms of harassment and misconduct. Anderson University believes its students, faculty members, employees, and campus guests should be able to enjoy an environment free from sexual misconduct and from harassment based on an individual's race. sex, age, national origin, disability, military service, or any other legally protected status. In compliance with applicable federal and state laws, it is the policy of Anderson University to prohibit unlawful harassment and sexual misconduct by any person and in any form. As a Christian institution of higher education, Anderson University is exempt from certain provisions of Title IX and Title VII and reserves the right to take its religious tenets into consideration.

No student, faculty member, supervisor, employee, or other individual shall engage in sexual misconduct, threaten, or harass any other individual or insinuate harassment toward another individual through their conduct, or through any communication of any nature. Anderson University will investigate all complaints of harassment or sexual misconduct, formal or informal, verbal or written, and take appropriate action or discipline against any person who is found to have violated this policy.

Anderson University recognizes that it may be difficult to specifically define what constitutes harassment under the law. As a result,

Anderson University will not tolerate any type of inappropriate behavior that may lead to forms of illegal harassment. Inappropriate behavior includes, but is not limited to, unwanted physical contact; foul language; sexually oriented explicit pictures, cartoons, or other materials such as graffiti that may be offensive to another employee or student; ethnic jokes or racial slurs; and teasing about religious or cultural observance. Because many of the above may be considered offensive to another individual, these activities are prohibited at Anderson University.

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE WITH TITLE IX

As part of the Higher Education Act Amendments of 1972, included was Title IX, which states: "No person in the United States shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance...." Other federal and state laws also address discrimination and harassment based on sex and gender for students, staff, faculty, and third parties in higher education. Anderson University is firmly committed to establishing an environment free from such discrimination and prohibits acts including sexual harassment, sexual violence (i.e., sexual assault and nonconsensual sexual touching, forcible or not), relationship abuse (including domestic and dating violence), and stalking.

It is the policy of Anderson University to comply with all applicable provisions of Title IX, which prohibit discrimination (including sexual harassment and sexual misconduct or violence) based on sex in the University's educational programs and activities. Title IX also prohibits retaliation for asserting or otherwise participating in claims of sex discrimination, harassment, or misconduct.

Anderson University affirms the right of reporting Parties to determine whether they wish to be involved in the University's Title IX processes to address harassment or discrimination. It should be noted, however, that we cannot take corrective action toward behavior about which we are unaware. Regardless, the University is committed to supporting reporting Parties through numerous available support services. The University encourages those who wish to receive confidential support services regarding harassment and discrimination to seek assistance from the AU Counseling Center, Thrive Wellness Center, Campus Ministers, and/or First Light. The University will also provide support to any reporting party who wishes to file a complaint of illegal behavior to Campus Safety or other local law enforcement.

SEXUAL HARASSMENT AND SEXUAL MISCONDUCT

Anderson University is committed to encouraging and maintaining an educational, working, and living environment reflective of our Christian faith and characterized by civility and mutual respect. Sexual harassment or sexual misconduct, in any form, does not reflect the high standards and ideals of our community and will not be tolerated at Anderson University. As an institution of higher education, Anderson University has adopted this sexual harassment and sexual misconduct prevention and response policy in an effort to eliminate sexual misconduct and sexual harassment on our campus through education, training, clear policies, and serious consequences for violations of these policies. The University's Title IX Coordinator has responsibility for ensuring compliance with Anderson's policies regarding sexual misconduct.

Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment and gender-based harassment that create a hostile environment are forms of sex discrimination prohibited by Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, and may violate other federal and state law, including Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and South Carolina state law. Sexual harassment is unwelcome conduct of a sexual nature. Sexual harassment can include unwelcome sexual advances; requests for sexual favors; and other verbal, nonverbal, or physical conduct of a sexual nature, such as sexual assault or acts of sexual violence. Gender-based harassment may include acts of verbal, nonverbal, or physical aggression, intimidation, or hostility based on sex or sex-stereotyping, even if those acts do not involve conduct of a sexual nature. Sexual harassment and gender-based harassment of a student create a hostile environment if the conduct is sufficiently serious that it interferes with or limits a student's ability to participate in or benefit from the recipient's program. Sexual harassment includes incidents in which the harasser either provides or denies an employment or educational benefit in exchange for sexual favors, or makes an adverse employment or educational decision on the basis of rejection of sexual advances. Sexual harassment also occurs when the working, learning, or living environment is made hostile or abusive. An abusive or hostile environment is one that is reasonably and actually perceived by the complaining party as abusive such that it makes it difficult to perform job duties or to pursue one's education. Sexual harassment is defined by the perception of the person who feels harassed: that is, whether it involves sexual conduct unwelcome to that person. In other words, harassment is subjective and it is "in the eye of the beholder." Conduct can be sexual harassment whether or not any harassment or hostile feelings were intended. Examples of sexual harassment may include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Pressure for a dating, romantic, or intimate relationship
- Unwelcome touching, kissing, hugging, or massaging
- Pressure for or forced sexual activity
- Unnecessary references to parts of the body
- Remarks about a person's gender or sexual orientation
- Sexual innuendos or humor
- Obscene gestures
- Sexual graffiti, pictures, or posters
- Sexually explicit profanity
- Bullying (conduct that may be physically threatening, harmful, or humiliating)
- Stalking or cyber-bullying that is based on gender or sex
- E-mail, texting ("sexting") and Internet use that violates this policy
- Sexual misconduct (sexual violence, sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence or stalking)

A hostile environment can exist by virtue of a combination of individual incidents that would not, individually, constitute sexual harassment. Even one serious incident may, however, constitute hostile environment harassment. Both women and men are protected from sexual harassment under these policies, whether the harassment is perpetrated by a member of the same or the opposite sex. Sexual harassment may be committed by a male or a female toward either a male or a female.

Sexual Misconduct

Members of the Anderson University community, including students, staff, faculty, and guests, have the right to be free from sexual misconduct. Sexual misconduct is non-consensual sexual activity and is a violation of Title IX. Sexual misconduct includes, but is not limited to, sexual violence, sexual assault, stalking, and dating and domestic violence. Anderson University will not

tolerate sexual misconduct of any form. Such conduct violates the values and principles of our community and disrupts the living, learning, and working environment for students, faculty, staff, and guests. Students and employees are expected to comply with the University's policies on discrimination, sexual harassment, sexual misconduct, sexual assault, and stalking whether on or off campus. Any student or employee who violates these University's policies on or off campus is subject to disciplinary sanctions.

DEFINITIONS FOR THE POLICY

Consent is affirmative, conscious, and voluntary agreement to engage in sexual activity. Past consent does not imply future consent. Silence or absence of resistance does not imply consent. Consent must be clearly demonstrated through mutually understandable words and/or actions. Consent can be withdrawn at any time. Consent to one form of sexual activity cannot be assumed to be consent to any other form of sexual activity. Relying on non-verbal communications can lead to misunderstandings. Whether consent has been given will be determined contemporaneously with the activities in question. If the victim is mentally or physically incapacitated or impaired so that the victim cannot understand the fact, nature or extent of the sexual situation, and the condition was or would be known to a reasonable person, there is no consent. This includes conditions due to alcohol or drug consumption, or being asleep or unconscious.

Sexual assault is any form of sexual contact directed against another person that occurs without the explicit consent of the recipient, including sexual acts committed against a person who is incapable of giving consent (e.g., due to the individual being under the influence of drugs or alcohol, or because an intellectual or other disability prevents the individual from having the capacity to give clear, unambiguous consent). Sexual assault may occur through the use of verbal, emotional, or physical force, intimidation, or coercion. Sexual assault

includes sexual activities such as forced sexual intercourse, forcible sodomy, child molestation, incest, fondling, statutory rape, attempted rape, and non-consensual sexual contact. It also includes any intentional sexual touching, however slight, with any object or body part, by a man or a woman upon a man or a woman, without explicit consent of that individual. Sexual assault can be committed by students, University employees, or third parties visiting or working on the Anderson University campus. Under South Carolina criminal law, sexual assaults may be prosecuted as Assault and Battery or under the prohibitions of the Criminal Sexual Conduct laws. Criminal Sexual Conduct in the First Degree occurs when the assailant sexually batters a victim with one or more of the following aggravating circumstances: 1) the assailant used aggravated force to accomplish the sexual battery; 2) the victim submits to sexual battery after being a victim of forcible confinement, kidnapping, trafficking in persons, robbery, extortion, burglary, housebreaking, or other similar act; or 3) the assailant causes the victim to become mentally incapacitated or physical helpless by administering, distributing, dispensing, delivering, or causing to be such a controlled substance or intoxicating substance. Criminal Sexual Conduct in the Second Degree occurs where the assailant uses aggravated coercion as defined as threats to use force or violence of a high and aggravated nature, where the victim reasonably believes the assailant has the ability to carry out the threat, or where the assailant threatens to retaliate in the future by infliction of physical harm, kidnapping or extortion. Criminal Sexual Conduct in the Third Degree occurs when the assailant uses force or coercion to accomplish the sexual battery or the assailant has reason to know the victim is mentally defective, mentally incapacitated, or physically helpless.

Non-consensual sexual contact includes any form of sexual touching, however slight, with any object or body part, by a man or a woman upon a man or a woman, without the consent of that

individual. It may include, but is not limited to, sexual assault or sexual violence as described above.

Domestic violence is defined under state criminal law as "physical harm, bodily injury, assault or the threat of physical harm" directed toward "persons who have a child in common, and persons cohabiting or formerly cohabiting." Domestic violence may also include a pattern of abuse or violence used by one partner in a domestic relationship to gain or maintain power and control over another partner. Domestic violence can be physical, sexual, emotional, economic, or psychological actions or threats of actions that influence another person. This includes any behaviors that intimidate, manipulate, humiliate, isolate, frighten, terrorize, coerce, threaten, blame, hurt, injure, or wound someone.

Dating violence occurs when one person intentionally hurts or scares someone they are dating and includes physical, emotional, and sexual violence.

- Physical abuse may include hitting, shoving, kicking, biting, or throwing objects.
- Emotional abuse may include yelling, namecalling, bullying, embarrassing, preventing interaction with friends, telling someone that they deserve the abuse, or providing gifts to "make up" for the abuse.
- Sexual abuse and violence is forcing someone
 to engage in a sexual activity or engaging
 in sexual activity when one of the persons is
 unable to consent due to use of alcohol or
 drugs.

Stalking is defined as a course of conduct directed at a specific person that involves repeated (two or more occasions) visual or physical proximity, non-consensual communication, or verbal, written, or implied threats, or a combination thereof, that would cause a reasonable person fear. Stalking behaviors may include persistent patterns of leaving or sending the victim unwanted items or presents that may range from seemingly romantic

to bizarre, following or lying in wait for the victim, damaging or threatening to damage the victim's property, defaming the victim's character, or harassing the victim via the Internet by posting personal information or spreading rumors about the victim. South Carolina criminal law defines stalking as a "pattern of intentional, substantial and unreasonable intrusion into the private life of a targeted person that causes the person and would cause a reasonable person in their position to suffer mental distress."

SEXUAL MISCONDUCT PREVENTION AND RESPONSE POLICY

Anderson University provides education on Sexual Harassment and Sexual Misconduct, including sexual assault, sexual violence, domestic violence, dating violence, and stalking to all members of the University community through training opportunites, campus programs, printed educational materials, and official campus policies. In addition, mandatory training for all new students is provided at the start of the school year to educate students about sexual harassment and sexual misconduct. All students are required to participate in this training. Types of training include:

- Video training for all new students and new employees each year.
- In-person training for student leaders.
- Hybrid video and in-person training for all new students during Welcome Week.
- Periodic training for all employees.

Reporting Sexual Harassment or Sexual Misconduct

Any member of the staff or faculty, or any guest, who believes he or she has been the victim of sexual misconduct or harassment based on an individual's sex, pregnancy, race, color, religion, national origin, age, disability, military service, or any other legally protected status by a student, faculty member, member of the staff, or other

University personnel, or who has knowledge of or has observed such behavior, should immediately report the alleged acts to an appropriate individual who, depending on the circumstances, may be, the chief administrator in his/her division, the Title IX Coordinator or one of the deputy coordinators. If any member of the Anderson University community believes that he or she has been subjected to sexual misconduct, discriminated against, or harassed by the person to whom he or she would normally report the incident, then the report should be made to one of the other officials listed below. Any student who believes that he or she has been the victim of sexual misconduct or harassment based on the student's sex, gender, pregnancy, race, color, religion, national origin, age, disability, military service, or any other legally protected status by another student, faculty member, member of the staff, guest, or any other University personnel, or who has knowledge of or has observed such behavior, should immediately report the alleged acts to an appropriate individual who, depending on the circumstances, may be a faculty member, their residence director, a student development dean or staff member, the Title IX Coordinator, or one of the Deputy Coordinators. A report can also be made to any one of the other officials listed below:

Title IX Coordinator

Robyn H. Sanderson

Associate Vice President for Student Development & Dean of Student Development

Location: G. Ross Anderson Jr., Student Center,

Office 157

Email: title9@andersonuniversity.edu

Phone: (864) 231-5514

Title IX Deputy Coordinators

Amy Porpilia, Director of Human Resources Matt Finley, Associate Athletic Director Tyrome Philson, Associate Vice President, Dean of Student Support

A complaint may be made by telephone, email, regular mail, or in person. A student has the right to make an anonymous complaint; however,

it may be more difficult to prove the alleged misconduct that is the subject of the complaint and to take action against the Respondent without the evidence and information, which the reporter may have or be able to provide. Students may also submit complaints to the Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights. This complaint procedure applies to complaints alleging harassment by University employees, other students, or third parties. The University will take appropriate steps to eliminate illegal discrimination or sexual harassment, prevent its recurrence, and remedy its discriminatory effects on the Complainant and others as quickly as possible. In some cases, interim measures may be taken before the investigation and disciplinary process has been completed in order to eliminate or diminish the opportunity for additional discrimination or harassment or to alleviate the effects of the conduct that is the subject of the complaint. Any interim sanctions will respect the rights of all students to be treated with fundamental fairness.

Rights of the Complainant and Respondent

The University strives to provide a prompt and fair process for investigating and resolving complaints related to sexual assault or other sex-related misconduct. Throughout this process, both the Complainant and Respondent have the following rights, many of which are described in greater detail in the Policy and Grievance Procedure for Title IX Compliance found on AU's Title IX website:

- To be treated with respect and dignity.
- To receive assistance from the University in reporting the incident to law enforcement at any stage of the process.
- To receive information about the process.
 The University will employ for conducting the investigation, hearing, determination, and appeal.
- To receive information about support available from University or community resources.

- To privacy to the extent possible consistent with applicable law and University policy.
- To have an advisor present throughout the process.
- To choose whether or not to participate in the investigation process.
- To a prompt and thorough investigation of the allegations.
- To have a reasonable time to provide information, including any oral or written statement, to the investigator.
- To raise any question regarding a possible conflict of interest on the part of any person involved in the investigation or determination.
- To appeal the decision and any sanctions made by the investigators.
- To notification, in writing, of the case resolution, including the outcome of any appeal.

INVESTIGATING SEXUAL MISCONDUCT OR SEXUAL HARASSMENT

In accordance with the Anderson University policy concerning harassment and sexual misconduct, the University will thoroughly investigate and review the facts and circumstances of each allegation of harassment or sexual misconduct involving a student, faculty member, staff member or campus guest. The University may impose a sanction against the accused individual that is appropriate for the act committed. In accordance with Title IX of the education amendments of 1972, Anderson University will make every effort to conduct investigations that are prompt and equitable and intended to eliminate sexual misconduct on our campus.

Confidentiality and Reporting

The University strongly supports a student's interest in confidentiality in cases involving sexual violence. However, there are situations in which the University must override a student's request for confidentiality in order to meet its

obligations under federal law to provide an educational environment that is safe and free from sexual harassment or sexual violence. To the extent possible, information regarding alleged incidents of sexual violence will be shared only with individuals who are responsible for handling the University's response. Honoring a request that the Complainant's name not be revealed to the accused person or that the University not investigate or seek action against the accused person may limit the University's ability to respond fully to the incident and pursue appropriate disciplinary action. If a student requests that his or her name not be disclosed to the accused person or that the University not investigate or seek action against the accused person, the University will need to determine whether or not it can honor such a request while still providing a safe and nondiscriminatory environment for all students. If the University determines that it can respect a student's request not to disclose his or her identity to the accused person, it will take all reasonable steps to respond to the complaint consistent with the request. The University will consider a range of factors when weighing a student's request for confidentiality that could interfere with a meaningful investigation or potential discipline of the accused person. If the factors indicate an increased risk of the accused person committing additional acts of sexual violence or other violence. the University may be unable to honor the request for confidentiality. A student may withdraw a request for confidentiality, in which case a full investigation will be conducted to the extent possible. The Title IX Coordinator is responsible for evaluating requests for confidentiality.

Making a Confidential Report:

Students may be assured of confidentiality by reporting a sexual assault only to a therapist, doctor, attorney, or other person who is legally obligated to maintain patient or client confidentiality. If you choose this option, please consider asking your doctor, therapist, or counselor to make a confidential report of the assault without including facts that would reveal

your identity. While the University will probably not be able to take any disciplinary action against the person who assaulted you, University officials will have a better picture of crime on the campus and may be able to warn the campus community about methods or patterns of attacks.

The following are campus or community resources that can provide counseling, advocacy, and support and may be able to accommodate confidential reports of sexual assault.

Campus Ministers:

Assistant Director of Campus Ministries
Assistant Vice President, Christian Life & Director,
Campus Ministries
Director of Men's and Athletic Ministries
Director of Women's Ministries and Community
Missions

Thrive Health Services Staff:

Director of Thrive Clinical Staff Clinical Licensed Nursing Staff

Thrive Counseling Staff:

Director of Clinical Counseling Clinical Licensed Counselors

Reports (without obligation of filing a formal complaint) can be made to any Mandatory Reporter. Mandatory Reporters are required to promptly report any known or suspected violations of the University's Title IX Policy to the Title IX Coordinator. Mandatory Reporters includes: The University President, Senior Leadership, Vice Presidents, Deans, Residence Life Staff (Including any Resident Assistants), Full-time Campus Saftey Staff, Athletic staff (Administrators, Coaches, and Athletic Trainers), Members of the Title IX Team. In addition, reports made to other employees may have to be disclosed in criminal or civil court proceedings. Whether or not a student or employee requests confidentiality, Anderson University is committed to maintaining confidentiality throughout the entire investigatory process to the extent that is practical and appropriate. When a formal complaint is made,

persons have the right and can expect to have incidents of sexual misconduct or harassment impartially investigated and properly resolved through administrative procedures. Confidentiality implies that only people who need to know will be informed, and that information will be shared only as necessary with investigators, witnesses, and the accused individual.

Investigation Procedure and Follow Up

Upon receipt of a formal complaint of sexual harassment or sexual misconduct, the Title IX Coordinator or a Deputy Coordinator will designate one or more Title IX investigators who will conduct an adequate, reliable, and impartial investigation of all complaints of sexual harassment or sexual misconduct, and all complaints will be resolved promptly and fairly. Investigators will provide all evidence to both Parties for review and response. After a thorough investigation, the Investigators will will prepare an Investigation Report that is shared with both Parties for review prior to a live hearing. The Title IX Coordinator will facilitate a live hearing with the Parties. At the conclusion of the live hearing, the decision makers will render an outcome along with sanctions, if necessary. An investigation may occasionally take longer because of unusual circumstances or the availability of necessary Parties critical to the investigation process.

Investigation of complaints will be as confidential as possible to acquire the information needed and will respect the rights of both the Complainant and the Respondent. Both parties will have the opportunity to present witnesses and other evidence to the Title IX investigators during the investigation and will have the opportunity for their advisor to cross-examine the other party, witnesses, and investigators during the hearing. The complaint will be decided using a preponderance of evidence standard. A preponderance of evidence means deciding whether the Respondent is more likely than not to have committed the behavior for which they have been accused.

In the course of the investigation, the University may seek to use voluntary informal discussions or mediation for resolving some types of sexual harassment complaints. However, either party, the Complainant or the Respondent, has the right to end the informal process at any time, in which case the investigation will continue to its conclusion. In cases involving allegations of sexual assault, mediation is not appropriate and will not be used. Any agreed resolution of a complaint should fully and effectively address safety, fairness, and other appropriate concerns of the Complainant, the Respondent, and the University as a whole. Informal Resolutions are binding and cannot be appealed.

Advisors

Both the Complainant and the Respondent will have the same opportunities to have others present during any part of the proceedings, including the opportunity to be accompanied to any related meeting or proceeding by the advisor of their choice. The role of the advisor is limited to providing support, guidance, or advice to the student throughout investigation and disciplinary process.

During meetings and hearings, the student and advisor may talk quietly with each other. Advisors are responsible for providing cross-examination of the other party, witnesses, and investigators during a live hearing. Advisors cannot disclose to other persons any confidential student information, which is disclosed to the advisor in the course of the proceedings. The University will remove or dismiss advisors who become disruptive or who do not abide by the restrictions on their participation.

Notice of Outcome

Both Parties will be promptly notified in writing of the outcome of the complaint process. With respect to complaints of sexual harassment or sexual violence, the University will disclose to the Complainant information about any sanctions imposed on the Respondent. In order to comply with

the Clery Act, both parties will also be informed of all sanction information if the offense involved is a sex offense. Individuals who are accused of sexual misconduct will be subject to disciplinary action in accordance with Anderson University's Community Values and Expectations (see the Anderson University Student Handbook). At the discretion of the Title IX Coordinator or Deputy Coordinator overseeing the case, an individual accused of sexual misconduct or harassment may be immediately suspended or restricted from campus pending final disposition of any disciplinary proceedings. Individuals found to have committed harassment or sexual misconduct will be subject to disciplinary sanctions, up to and including suspension or expulsion from the University.

Request for Reconsideration

Either party may make a request for reconsideration of the initial decision by providing a written request for reconsideration to the Title IX Coordinator within ten (10) days after written notice of the decision has been given. Both the Complainant and the Respondent will be given notice of the request and an opportunity to respond. Any of the following is an appropriate basis for appeal:

- Procedural irregularity that affected the outcome of the matter;
- New evidence that was not reasonably available at the time the determination regarding responsibility or dismissal was made; or
- The Title IX Coordinator, Investigator, or Decision-maker had a conflict of interest or bias for or against Complainants or Respondents generally or the individual Complainant or Respondent that affected the outcome of the matter.

The Title IX Coordinator will consider the appeal request and will assign the appeal to an Appeal Officer should the appeal met at least one of the three appeal criteria listed above. The Appeal Officer will issue a written decision within twenty

(20) days after receiving the written request. A decision may occasionally take slightly longer because of unusual circumstances or the absence of necessary parties during school breaks. Interim sanctions, including sanctions previously imposed and any additional appropriate sanctions, may be imposed or continued during the time the request is under consideration. The University shall respect and protect the rights of both Parties until the request for reconsideration is resolved. Both Parties will be promptly notified in writing of the outcome of the request for reconsideration, which shall be final. The Respondent will be notified of any changes to the sanctions, and the Complainant will be given any notice of sanctions or changes in sanctions to which he or she is entitled, as described above.

Right to File a Criminal Complaint

Many forms of sexual misconduct are also prohibited by South Carolina and federal law and could result in civil liability or criminal prosecution. The University encourages students to contact the Anderson City Police at 864-231-2272 (in an emergency call 911) for more information about how to report a crime and the criminal process. At the student's request, the Campus Safety Office and the Office of Student Development can assist him/her in contacting local authorities. A criminal investigation does not relieve the University of its Obligation to respond under Title IX, and both a criminal and University investigations may proceed simultaneously.

Retaliation

Any individual who is found, after appropriate investigation, to have engaged in harassment of or retaliation against another individual who reports an incident of alleged harassment or sexual misconduct, or any person who testifies, assists, or participates in a proceeding, investigation, or review relating to such reports of harassment or sexual misconduct will be subject to appropriate disciplinary actions, up to and including immediate termination or dismissal from the University. Retaliation includes, but is not

limited to, any form of intimidation, reprisal, or harassment.

False Reports

A Complainant, whose allegations are found to be false and brought with willful intent, will be subject to disciplinary action under the Community Values and Expectations code found in the Anderson University Student Handbook, which may include, but is not limited to, written warning, demotion, transfer, suspension, dismissal, termination, or expulsion.

Reporting an Incident

Individuals, whether directly involved or third parties, may request action or assistance from on campus and/or from the larger Anderson community. Supportive measures may be made available to you in an effort to remedy the impact of the alleged misconduct. The following situations are examples of reasons why you might choose to report an incident of misconduct:

- To seek formal action against someone, such as removing them from a class or campus
- To educate the person about their behavior through use of the University's Title IX processes and procedures
- To make AU aware of the behavior in case it is part of a larger pattern
- To help prevent similar incidents happening again in the future
- To confront the individual and make your voice heard about how you feel about what happened
- To receive assistance in changing classes or other on campus arrangements
- To receive support in coping with an incident